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Non-Exempt Minutes of the Meeting of 

Shropshire and Wrekin Fire and Rescue Authority

Audit and Performance Management Committee
held in the Oak Room, Headquarters, Shrewsbury

on Thursday, 6 November 2014 at 2.00 pm
Present

Members

Councillors Adams, Bennett, Mrs Bould, Hurst-Knight, Dr Jones (Chair), Kiernan and Mellings (Vice-Chair) 

Officers

Deputy Chief Fire Officer, Assistant Chief Fire Officer, Head of Operations, Treasurer, Head of Finance, Planning and Performance Manager and Executive Support Officer
External Bodies
Mrs Hall (Grant Thornton, External Audit) 

Mr Chadderton (Audit Services, Shropshire Council)
1 Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.

2 Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
The Chair reminded Members that they must not participate in the discussion of, or voting on, any matter, in which they had a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, and that they should leave the room prior to the commencement of the debate on any such matter.

Councillors Kiernan and Mellings declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in items 8 and 11, as Directors of Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd.

Both Members had been granted a dispensation by the Standards Committee, which allowed them to take part in the discussion of, and vote on, matters, relating to Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services, providing that legal opinion considered the participation to be appropriate.  On this occasion, the reports to be considered detailed the performance of Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services and were for information purposes only.  It was, therefore, deemed appropriate for Councillors Kiernan and Mellings to participate in the discussion of these items.
3 Non-Exempt Minutes

Members received the non-exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014.  
It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Mellings and

Resolved that the non-exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014, be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record

4 Public Questions
No questions, statements or petitions had been received from members of the public.
5 Annual Audit Letter
Members received the External Auditor’s Annual Audit Letter, which summarised the key findings of the work carried out for the year ended

31 March 2014.

It was proposed by Councillor Bennet, seconded by Councillor Kiernan and

Resolved that the Committee note the Annual Audit Letter for the year ended 31 March 2014
6 Annual Governance Statement 2014/15 Improvement Plan
This report summarised the progress made to date against the improvements contained in the Annual Governance Statement (AGS) Improvement Plan 2014/15.

The Planning and Programme Manager (PPM) presented this report and highlighted the Hereford and Worcester (H&W) Memorandum of Understanding.  The PPM explained that the installation due to be carried out at H&W Fire and Rescue Service on 21 October had been delayed.  A new date had not yet been set for the work, as the car park at Worcester needed to be dug up to enable the work to be done.
Councillor Bennett referred to the Information and Communications Technology (ICT) network and asked for reassurance about its compliance.  The Assistant Chief Fire Officer (ACFO) replied that the Wide Area Network (WAN) was being supplied by Virgin and was fully compliant.  With regard to Public Service Network compliance, officers would receive training on this in

January 2015.

Councillor Bennett then asked about software issues relating to operating systems.  The ACFO responded that officers were currently working through this issue and had identified some concerns with the Outlook Web Application, which were being addressed.
The Chair informed the meeting that the ICT Manager had attended the recent Risk Management Group meeting and had given reassurance about the Service’s ICT arrangements.
The Chair then asked about the WAN and the timescales involved.  The ACFO advised that the switchover would take place on 5 January 2015.  The H&W issue was still outstanding but it was thought that by the end of November the project would be on track.

It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Mellings, and
Resolved that the Committee note the progress made against each of the improvements contained in AGS Improvement Plan 2014/15
7 Performance Monitoring

7a
Public Value Measures April to October 2014
This report presented a summary of the Service’s performance for the period April to October 2014.
The ACFO advised Members that the development of the access link to the performance management dashboards was ongoing but work on this should be completed soon.

The ACFO explained that the failure of measure 1b was due to an issue with medicals.  The ACFO also referred to measure 3b and advised that, whilst the current performance figure was 7 against 28 for the year, it was likely that bad weather over the winter would have an impact on this.
It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Kiernan, and
Resolved that the Committee note the report
7b
Wholetime and Retained Duty System Performance Monitoring July to September 2014
This report provided information regarding the ongoing performance and management in terms of the availability of Wholetime and Retained Duty System (RDS) appliances in Shropshire.

The Deputy Chief Fire Officer (DCFO) presented this report and explained that the overall RDS appliance availability of 98% was a commendable achievement.  He also highlighted the success of using modern technology for recruitment campaigns, as set out in paragraph 8 of the report.
The DCFO then referred to paragraph 9, which detailed Retained Support Officer (RSO) cover provided during the period.  He explained that the RSOs provided management, training and fire cover for RDS stations and that, in the future, the Service would be looking to use naturally occurring opportunities to provide cover on different contracts.
With regard to the Retained Availability System, the DCFO advised that the Information and Communication Technology Department and Area Command had condensed the rollout programme and that it would now be completed by 18 November.  This completion date would be followed by a snagging period and decisions would then be made about where the system would go from there, for example the provision of ‘live’ data to Fire Control.

Councillor Hurst-Knight referred to the recent four-day strike and commented that, whilst this was not an easy situation, the Service should be pleased with the efforts of its RDS staff.  The DCFO agreed and praised the support that had been given during this sensitive period across the County.  Both the Wholetime and RDS employees had displayed a professional approach during the strike.
Councillor Bennett referred to the Oswestry information, set out in the appendix to the report, and asked for clarification as to whether there was sufficient staffing at present or if there would be more recruitment.  The DCFO replied that he was loathe to restrict recruitment, as achieving a surplus was good and allowed flexibility on stations, therefore recruitment would be ongoing.  Councillor Bennett advised that he might be able to help with future recruitment.
It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Hurst-Knight, and
Resolved that the Committee note the contents of the report
8 Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd.
Performance Reporting

This report provided information on the performance of the Fire Authority controlled company, Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services (SFRMS).  The appendix to this report contained exempt information and would, therefore, be considered in closed session at item 11.
Councillor Mellings, as a member of the Board of Directors, presented this report on behalf of the Company Manager, who was unable to attend the meeting.

Councillor Bennett asked if the Fire Industries Association Challenge was likely to be resolved in the near future.  Councillor Mellings replied that it was likely to be some time before the issue was resolved and advised that Members would be kept informed of any developments relating to this.

It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Hurst-Knight and
Resolved that the Committee note the report
9 Local Government Act 1972

It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Hurst-Knight and

Resolved that, under section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by the provisions of Part I of Schedule 12(A) to the Act, by virtue of Paragraph 3
10 Exempt Minutes (Paragraph 3)
Members received the exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014.  

It was proposed by Councillor Mellings, seconded by Councillor Bennett and

Resolved that the exempt minutes of the Audit and Performance Management Committee meeting, held on 11 September 2014, be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record

11 Shropshire Fire Risk Management Services Ltd. (Paragraph 3)
The Committee received the following appendices to report 8, which contained exempt information:

11a
Financial Statements 1 April to 15 October 2014

11b
Performance Information and Commentary
It was proposed by Councillor Bennett, seconded by Councillor Hurst-Knight and

Resolved that the Committee note exempt papers:

11a
Financial Statements 1 April to 15 October 2014

11b
Performance Information and Commentary

The meeting closed at 2.30 pm.
Chair……………………………………
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